Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Meeting
Wednesday 12th April, 2017, 7:30pm
Village Hall
Present: Cllrs Tony Shepherd (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Sue Reece, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker
In Attendance:  the Clerk Mark Smith.
In the Public Session before the meeting 
a) a representative for Wright Consult LLP spoke in support of planning application 2017/0530/FUL Stoneleigh House Barn Conversion.

b) Two residents spoke about the consequences of the blockage on public footpath WS13/1 on Church Commissioners land. Walkers were departing from the route of the footpath in an attempt to avoid the blockage, and were putting themselves at risk and raising concerns with neighbours. 

MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
Cllrs Sue Isherwood, Amanda Bateman, County Councillor Graham Noel
2. Declarations of Interests 
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only. She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
3. Minutes 
It was resolved to sign the minutes of the 29 March 2017 as a correct record.
4. Report from Somerset County Councillor and Mendip District Councillor
1. County Cllr Graham Noel advised by email report that as the parish council meeting fell within the election ‘purdah’ for the County Council, he had nothing to add to previously reported County Council updates.

2. District Cllr Ros Wyke advised that as she was a County Council candidate she would respect the same ‘Purdah’ conventions.
5. The Clerk reported: 
1. An enquiry had been sent to Mendip DC about whether they would empty dog waste bins that were provided by the Parish Council, but no reply had yet been received. It was resolved that the Playing Field Trust should be consulted on the possibility of installing a bin in the playing field car park. NB. Dogs are not allowed on the Playing Field or in the Car Park
6. Website Report

Options for 1, 2, and 5 year website hosting were considered. It was resolved to contract for 1 year of website hosting initially with Tickbox Marketing.

The Clerk will agree a website go-live date with Tickbox Marketing at the earliest opportunity.

A ‘Lets Blog’ workshop is provisionally scheduled for Tuesday 25 April in the community Shop’s back room for anyone interested in learning to use the new website. Contact the clerk for details. (N.B. After the meeting it was decided to postpone the workshop because of the risk that it overlaps with the go-live process. A new date will be publicised once the website is live)
7. Neighbourhood Plan Working Group Report 
A summary of Survey results to-date had been circulated. So far over 80 responses had been received. The Survey remains open until 1st May.

It was resolved to purchase 350 ‘Survey reminder’ A5 flyers, for distribution after 20th April along with the Village Day leaflets.

It was also resolved to purchase a vinyl banner advertising the Survey.
8. Westbury Inn Report 
The purpose of registering a Community Asset was understood to be to allow a community interest group the time to mount a bid for an Asset, should the Asset be put up for sale not as a going concern. The asset owner is not obliged to sell to the Community Interest Group, but where the sale is not as a going concern there would be a moratorium period during which the sale could not proceed, to allow the Community Interest bid to be prepared.
Once the Parish Council’s nomination is submitted it will take Mendip about eight weeks to consult and make a decision. The nomination has no force until a decision is made. The Parish Council may withdraw the nomination at any time up until the decision.

If the decision is to Register the Westbury Inn, then any Community Interest Group will then have a six week period in which to notify Mendip that they wish to prepare a bid. 

If no Community Interest Group expresses an interest, then no Moratorium will be started.

If a Community Interest Group does express an interest, then a six month Moratorium starts in which to prepare the bid.

It was resolved that Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council should nominate the Westbury Inn as an Asset of Community Value for registration with Mendip District Council.
The Clerk will contact the responsible Mendip Officer to request notice before any decision is made.

The Clerk will contact the vendor’s agent to advise them of the nomination, and to advise that the Parish Council does not intend to delay or compromise the sale of the Westbury Inn to a consortium of local residents.
9. Dark Skies Policy review report

1. Cllr Bright has received a DVD with the BBC ‘One Show’ broadcast on Glow Worms in Westbury. The Clerk will arrange for the DVD to be copied to the new website.

2. The draft Parish Council Dark Skies policy statement will be put on the new website.

3. The Clerk will draft a letter to the Mendip CEO asking that Mendip reviews its Dark Skies policy in the light of best practice elsewhere, e.g. Bodmin, Isle of Wight

4. The Clerk will request that Mendip puts dark skies policy on a future Parish Forum agenda, with an appropriate speaker.

5. The Parish Council will make all applicants for Planning Permission that involves outside lighting or skylights aware of the Parish Council’s Dark Skies policy and recommendations.

10. Footpath WS13/1 (Court House Farm) report

The current situation and history was summarised:

1. There has been a registered blockage of the footpath on Church Commissioners land since 2010.
2. The Church Commissioners did put forward a diversion proposal which had been consulted on: the diversion was to the Mortar Pits junction with the A371.  Some objections had been received by the County Council Rights of Way Team, including one from the Parish Council which requested that the slurry pit crossing the footpath was made safe, and a spur from the diversion should allow entry into the churchyard. No further action has followed the consultation.

3. Old Notices advising of the blockage that had been attached to the Footpath Finger sign have been taken down. The wooden finger sign has been replaced with a new one, but the diversion notices were not returned. It is not known who removed the notices. 

4. Walkers have started trying to use the footpath, but on finding it blocked some of them have trespassed off of the path onto Court House Farm land, or have tried to climb fences into the working farm on the Church Commissioners land, placing themselves at risk of accident.

5. The public have the right to walk the footpath up to the blockage, so long as they return along the footpath.

It was resolved to a) request that Somerset County Council restores a ‘blocked footpath’ notice at either end of the path, b) ask for a meeting of all interested parties (Rights of Way team, Church Commissioners, all landowners over which WS13/1 passes, The Ramblers, the Parish Council, the Parish Parochial Council) to resolve the issue.
11. Planning

Consultation Responses requested by Mendip District Council

2017/0530/FUL
Stoneleigh House, conversion of barns into tourist accommodation

It was resolved that the Parish Council has No Objection to this application providing that:

1. the converted barn does not overlook the bungalow to the west of Stoneleigh House, either by ensuring sufficient height on the boundary wall or by not providing windows that overlook the neighbour. It is difficult to judge this point because no cross-section elevation including the neighbour was provided in the planning documents.

2. The building materials used were sympathetic to the historic structure.

3. External lighting is kept to a minimum by the use of blinds on skylights, and appropriately restricted outside lighting
4. Provision for swallow nesting is provided

2017/0808/FUL
Kites Croft, Little Field Lane, change of use of annex to holiday let
It was resolved that the Parish Council Objected to this application for change of use because

1. The Condition 4 that was created when the original 2010/2756 permission was granted to convert the wood stores into an Annex should be maintained, requiring the building only to be used as an annex to the house, not as an independent dwelling. The Parish Council had objected to 2010/2756, and its view remains the same now as then.
2. The Annex is within the AONB and is outside the village development limit, making it unsuitable for development as any kind of independent dwelling.

3. There is no rationale provided in the application as to why a change in use from an annex to a holiday let is required or desirable.

4. The Location Plan red line designating the area to which the change of use would apply does not include the septic tank and soakaway area installed for the Annex in the field south east of the Annex.
5. Trees north of the annex have been felled, and understory south of the annex have been removed, making the annex more visible than the original wood stores were. The annex now overlooks the public footpath WS13/15 and is visible from the footpath, eroding the character of the area as non-domestic agricultural pasture. Change of use to holiday let would exacerbate the change in character to the area already made.
6. Littlefield Lane is a narrow lane with no turning for vehicles. The increase in traffic that would be caused by holiday let visitors and servicing the holiday let would be intrusive to neighbours.

If the Change of Use is approved the Parish Council requests that conditions are applied that protect trees and shrubs in the area, and that adequate vehicle turning space is provided, and that external lights are not allowed.

2017/0816/LBC
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch, replace staircase
It was resolved that the Parish Council has No Objection to this application.
Mendip D.C. Decisions

2017/0374/TCA
23 Back Lane
Removal of hedges and trees

No Objection

2017/0171/TCA
Ash Tree Farm, Old Ditch
Walnut and Hedge prune
No Objection

Application 2017/0916/TCO 29 Back Lane, Tree crown lifting, had been received after publication of the agenda, and a response was required before the next parish council meeting. It was resolved to delegate the Application 2017/0916/TCO to the Clerk in consultation with Councillors.
12. Finance
It was noted that the Parish Council now has a Debit Card facility, which will be useful for on-line subscriptions in particular.

Payments approved
None.
13. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. A request was sent to the One Show for any clips or material relating to their Glow Worms in Westbury sub Mendip broadcast. No response has been received as yet. (NB Cllr Bright has received a DVD. The clip will be put on the new Parish Council website.)
2. CPRE requested funds to help Norton St Phillip Village Green registration

3. March Crime Report

4. SWP Easter Refuse Collections and Newsletter

5. Foster Care Fortnight – advert forwarded to PEW
14. Notices

1. Old Ditch road closure starting 24th April for 5 days for Wessex Water works.
2. Mobile Police Station, The Square, 11:00 to 12:00, Wednesday 24th  May, 2nd August

15. Items for next agenda
1. Highway Verge maintenance, by authorised bodies, and others. The Clerk will consult with Mendip Environmental Health.
16. Dates of future meetings: 
May 9th (Tue) Neighbourhood Plan Working Group N.B. 7:30 pm start in the Community Shop
May 17th (Weds) Annual Parish Council Meeting, N.B. Village Hall 6:30 pm start, for finish by 7:30
May 17th (Weds) Annual Parish Meeting, N.B. Village Hall 7:30 pm start, Guest speakers from Mendip Hills AONB

Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 

Signature................................................................Date..........................................................
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Clerk – Mark H. Smith




25/05/2017 

Orchardside, Mares Lane, Westbury Sub Mendip, Wells BA5 1HX
Tel: 01749 871076 
Email parishclerk@westbury-sub-mendip.org.uk

